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STATEMENT


Universal Periodic Review of Honduras 8 May 2015.

Statement by Norway.

Mr. President, 

Norway congratulates Honduras for its efforts to bring national legislation in line with international obligations, such as the amendment of the Criminal Code to define the offences of torture and hate crimes, as well as the adoption of laws such as the Impeachment Act, the National Prison System Act and the new law on protection of human rights defenders and journalists.

Norway commends the elaboration of a “Public Policy and National Plan of Action on Human Rights” and we recommend that concrete measures are taken to implement the Public Policy and National Plan of Action on Human Rights, including the assigning of appropriate funding.

Furthermore, Norway recommends that measures are taken for the effective investigation, prosecution and punishment of hate crimes against LGBTI persons and women, including femicides, as well as crimes against human rights defenders, journalists, justice workers and campesino community members in Bajo Aguán.

Honduras Penal Code makes no exceptions to the general prohibition on the performance of abortion. The Code of Medical Ethics, however, allows abortion for therapeutic purposes. Norway recommends that the Penal Code be aligned with the Code of Medical Ethics and that Honduras considers to legalize abortion in case of rape or incest.

Norway is concerned about the Congress removal from office of four judges of the Constitutional Chamber of the Supreme Court of Justice. We recommend that effective measures are taken to strengthen and guarantee the independence and impartiality of the judiciary, including by adopting safeguards to prevent irregular dismissals and appointments. Furthermore, we recommend that Honduras elaborate a legal framework regarding disciplinary proceedings. 

Norway is concerned about the continuing role and influence of the military in carrying out public security duties. Norway recommends that Honduras comply with the recommendations of the IACHR and the Commission for Truth and Reconciliation to ensure that security strategies promote prevention and are implemented by properly organized and trained civil police forces and not military force. Norway recommends that Honduras elaborate and publish a demilitarization plan.
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